

Strategies that delay or prevent the timely availability of affordable generic drugs in the United States

Gregory H. Jones,¹ Michael A. Carrier,² Richard T. Silver,³ and Hagop Kantarjian^{1,4}

¹Department of Leukemia, University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX; ²Rutgers Law School, Camden, NJ; ³Weill Cornell Medical Center, New York, NY; and ⁴Baker Institute, Rice University, Houston, TX

High cancer drug prices are influenced by the availability of generic cancer drugs in a timely manner. Several strategies have been used to delay the availability of affordable generic drugs into the United States and world markets. These include reverse payment or pay-for-delay patent settlements, authorized generics, product hopping, lobbying against cross-border drug importation, buying out the competition, and others. In this forum, we detail these strategies and how they can be prevented. (*Blood*. 2016;127(11):1398-1402)

Introduction

Health care costs, specifically prescription drug prices, have created a significant barrier to the economic well-being of patients in the United States and around the world. With 75% of Americans >50 years old taking prescription medication in 2013, the United States spent nearly 40% more per capita on pharmaceuticals than the next closest country, Canada.¹ Approximately 1 in 5 Americans do not fill prescriptions because of prohibitive cost²; <1 in 10 Canadians, Germans, and Australians experience this problem.³ As we discuss in this article, brand-name drug companies have engaged in strategies that have delayed or prevented the availability of generic drugs, thereby increasing the price paid by patients, governments, and insurance companies.

Generic drugs: importance and issues

The introduction of generic drugs saved the US health system nearly \$1.5 trillion between 2004 and 2013.⁴ The timely availability of generic cancer drugs, for example, increases affordability for many patients with cancer. Many drugs are priced at monopoly levels and are protected by patents that last 20 years from the date the application is filed with the US Patent and Trademark Office.⁵

In 1984, the US Congress passed the Drug Price Competition and Patent Term Restoration Act (typically referred to as the Hatch-Waxman Act).^{6,7} The act outlines the process for generic manufacturers to file an abbreviated new drug application for approval of a generic drug by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Congress encouraged competition and lower prices by allowing generic manufacturers to rely on the safety and effectiveness studies of brand companies and to experiment on drugs during the patent term. Congress also encouraged patent challenges by giving the first company to file an abbreviated new drug application (claiming that the patent on a particular drug is invalid or not infringed) 180 days of exclusive rights to market the drug as the generic alternative to the branded drug.⁷ At the same time, the act benefited brand firms by providing for patent term extensions, periods of market exclusivity not based on patents (eg, for

drugs with new active ingredients), and an automatic 30-month stay of FDA approval (similar to a preliminary injunction) for patent holders that sue generics.⁷

Patent challenges are important given the questionable validity of many patents at the center of pay-for-delay settlements, with 1 study finding that (1) 89% of patents in settled litigation are “secondary patents” covering ancillary aspects of drug innovation (such as formulation or composition) rather than the active ingredient, and (2) the brand firm is far less likely to win on these secondary patents (32%) than it is on active ingredient patents (92%).⁸ In enacting the Hatch-Waxman Act, Congress sought to ensure the provision of “low-cost, generic drugs for millions of Americans” and stated that generic competition would “do more to contain the cost of elderly care than perhaps anything else this Congress has passed.”⁹ Unfortunately, the act has been exploited by brand and generic companies that mutually benefit from settlement, as the brand company can pay the generic company to extend its patent monopoly, while the generic company receives guaranteed compensation.

Because of the large revenues provided by sales of brand-name drugs, and to fulfill their fiduciary duty toward investors, brand-name drug companies have developed, over the years, multiple strategies to extend the lifetime of patented drugs and to delay the availability of generics. These include reverse payment or “pay-for-delay” patent settlements, “authorized generics” (AGs), “product hopping,” buying out the competition, and others. What do these strategies mean and how do they distort and delay the availability of generics?

Reverse payment or pay-for-delay patent settlements

In “pay-for-delay” settlements, patent holders agree to pay potential generic competitors that challenge the patent of the brand company to delay entry into the market. “Reverse payment” refers to the fact that the patent company pays the generic company, with the payment moving in the opposite direction than what would be ordinarily expected in patent

Submitted November 4, 2015; accepted December 10, 2015. Prepublished online as *Blood* First Edition paper, January 27, 2016; DOI 10.1182/blood-2015-11-680058.

The publication costs of this article were defrayed in part by page charge payment. Therefore, and solely to indicate this fact, this article is hereby marked “advertisement” in accordance with 18 USC section 1734.

© 2016 by The American Society of Hematology

litigation (with a potential infringer typically paying the patent holder to enter the market). In the past decade, it has become increasingly common for pharmaceutical companies to pay would-be competitors to delay entering the market, thereby securing a longer period of exclusivity. In return for lucrative payments that may even exceed the profits the generic competitor would have earned if it had entered the market, the generic firm agrees to delay entry and not contest the patent (eg, claiming that it is not valid or not infringed by the generic drug). These settlements have been criticized as anticompetitive and contrary to the public interest.⁷⁻²⁴

A hypothetical example to understand this transaction is as follows: suppose the annual sales of the brand-name drug in the United States are \$1 billion, and the generic company wishes to enter the market and sell the generic drug at 10% of the patented drug price (annual sales \$100 million). The brand-name company could pay the generic company \$100 million not to enter the market while still generating \$1 billion in revenues over the next year. Both companies profit in revenues, but those revenues are lost to our health care system, force higher patient out-of-pocket expenses, and push the patented drug out of reach for many patients who cannot afford it and thus could die of cancer progression.

The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) estimates that pay-for-delay settlements cost taxpayers, insurance companies, and consumers ~\$3.5 billion per year.¹¹ In the landmark case of *FTC v. Actavis*, the Supreme Court concluded that pay-for-delay settlements “tend to have significant adverse effects on competition” and could violate the antitrust laws.¹⁵ The California Supreme Court found that a nearly \$400 million payment to block access to an affordable version of the antibiotic ciprofloxacin (which prevented access to a generic version for nearly 7 years) similarly could violate the antitrust laws.¹⁶

Numerous examples have shown how pay-for-delay settlements have increased costs to consumers by billions of dollars. The brand company Cephalon reached settlements with 4 generic manufacturers to delay the release of generic versions of Provigil until 2012. For a collective compensation of >\$300 million, Cephalon entered into settlements that, as its CEO conceded, provided “six more years of patent protection,” which was “\$4 billion in sales that no one expected.”^{17,18} In 2015, the FTC’s 7-year lawsuit against Cephalon (now Teva) was settled for \$1.2 billion, the largest settlement ever secured by the FTC.¹⁹ In another recent case, in an agreement with the generic company Sun Pharmaceuticals, Novartis delayed the availability of generic imatinib that would compete with its leukemia drug Gleevec for 7 months beyond the end of the term of the compound patent, from July 2015 until February 2016. Because the price of imatinib increased from \$26 000/y in 2001 to \$132 000/y in 2014, a 6-month delay is equivalent to a revenue stream from patent extension of at least 2 years at the launch price (the initial price in 2001).²⁰ The danger of this strategy derives from the mutual financial benefit to both brand and generic producers at the expense of patients and our health care system.²¹ This issue is still pressing today. Even though the Supreme Court in *Actavis* found that the settlements could violate the antitrust laws, some courts since then have excessively constricted antitrust liability by holding that only payments in the form of cash present antitrust issues²² or that plaintiffs must show extraordinary levels of detail in their complaints.^{23,24}

AGs

AGs are drugs produced by brand pharmaceutical companies or in collaboration with other companies and marketed under a different label, at “generic prices.” In this scenario, the patent companies either produce their own AGs or provide intellectual property to generic companies to

allow them to enter the market earlier than others.^{25,26} As interpreted by the courts, the Hatch-Waxman Act allows brand companies to produce their own AG versions of a drug during the first-filing generic’s 180-day exclusivity period.²⁷ The FTC estimates that the introduction of AG versions during the 180-day period results in a 4% to 8% short-term reduction in consumer retail prices and a 14% to 17% reduction in wholesale prices.²⁵ Although this short-term reduction in price is welcome, the threat of AG creation can serve as a coercive tool because the introduction of AG competition reduces first-filer revenues by (on average) 40% to 52% during the exclusivity period, and by 53% to 62% in the 30 months following the period.²⁶ Although the ultimate net effect of the introduction of AGs on consumer welfare is not entirely clear, what is clear is that pay-for-delay settlements today often include payment in the form of brand companies’ promises not to introduce AGs that would compete with true generics. Settlements with no-AG clauses have involved some of the most popular drugs, including the attention-deficit-hyperactivity-disorder drug Adderall XR, the antidepressant Effexor XR, the acid-reflux drug Nexium, and the clot-preventing Plavix.²⁸ Brand companies’ promises not to introduce AGs are extremely valuable to the generics. In fact, these settlements can be viewed as a form of market division, with the generic company agreeing to delay entering the market (prolonging the brand’s monopoly) and the brand company agreeing not to introduce an AG during the first-filing generic’s exclusivity period, creating a generic monopoly.²⁹

Product hopping

Product hopping, also called “forced switching” or “evergreening,” involves a brand-name company switching the market for a drug, prior to its patent expiration date, to a reformulated version that has a later-expiring patent, but which offers little or no therapeutic advantages. The newer version, for example, could have a slightly different tablet or capsule dose or a slow-release formulation (given once a day rather than twice daily). In conjunction with this change, the company spends heavily to convince doctors and/or patients to switch to the new drug and may even withdraw the (often profitable) older drug from the market before its patent expiration date. When the generic version of the drug becomes available, pharmacists cannot substitute it for the new (branded) version because state laws allow drug substitution only if the dosage strength and other characteristics remain the same.³⁰⁻³⁸

For instance, over more than a decade, Abbott Laboratories produced several bioequivalent formulations of fenofibrate, already in generic form. Through a complex switching approach involving the sequential launch of branded reformulations (not superior to the first-generation product) and patent litigations to delay the approval of the generics, the maneuvers were estimated to cost the US health care system ~\$700 million a year.³² Historically, when patients are forced to switch from a drug with a near-to-expire patent to the new formulation, only 10% to 20% go back to the generic once it becomes available.³³

As another example of product hopping, Actavis attempted to remove an older version of Namenda, a \$1.5-billion drug used to treat Alzheimer’s disease, with a “new and improved” version (taken once daily instead of twice daily) that was protected by a patent until 2029. This product hopping scheme would have led to consumers “pay[ing] almost \$300 million more,” third-party payors “pay[ing] almost \$1.4 billion more,” and Medicare and its beneficiaries paying “a minimum of \$6 billion over the next ten years.” Although the New York Attorney General obtained an injunction that prevented Actavis from removing the older version from market, other courts have allowed product hopping schemes to continue. For example, 1 court ignored the crucial

role played by state automatic substitution laws, asserting that the generic's "[s]pending some of its revenue on advertising would have lessened [its] now-increased profits" but complaining that the generic "chose not to do so," which led it to be "a 'victim' of its own business strategy, not Defendants' 'predatory' conduct."³⁴⁻³⁹

Combining several forms of conduct, drug companies sometimes have used product hopping together with settlements. In particular, by delaying generic entry, a settlement can give the brand firm the opportunity to switch the market to the new product. By the time the generic enters, years later, the market will have already been switched, with the generic unable to take advantage of automatic substitution under state laws. One example is the Cephalon case discussed previously. Cephalon used the period of delayed generic entry to switch the market from the old sleep-disorder drug Provigil (increasing the price 74%) to the new drug Nuvigil (heavily promoting the drug).³¹

Lobbying against cross-border drug importation

Several studies have shown that the price of identical brand-name drugs around the world can be as low as 20% to 50% of the price in the United States.⁴⁰ In addition to the different prices, because of the different strategies and lobbying pressures in the United States, certain generic drugs can become available outside the United States at significantly earlier times than inside the country. For example, in 2014, the brand drug imatinib was priced at \$132 000 for 1 year of treatment in the United States. At the same time, its price in Canada was only \$38 000 per year of therapy. Today, there are >18 generic versions of imatinib available worldwide, including 3 in Canada since 2013. The price of the generic imatinib in Ontario (which cannot exceed >25% of the brand-name drug price by law) is only \$8800.⁴⁰

To obtain affordable medications, some patients will seek to import drugs from other countries for personal use. There is a strong and clear indication that international online pharmacies are equally as safe as domestic ones, and that the importation of drugs is safe.^{41,42} Nonetheless, Section 708 of the FDA Safety and Innovation Act facilitates the destruction of legal, imported drugs for individual use that are valued at \$2500 or less "in the interest of public safety." This discourages patients from seeking the same drugs in cheaper markets. Allowing cross-border importation of drugs would improve market forces and increase pressure for more affordable drug prices. Such legislation has been proposed by Senators Amy Klobuchar and John McCain.⁴² This would be a clear advantage when a drug company like Turing Pharmaceuticals (discussed later) increases the price of pyrimethamine in the United States overnight from \$13.50 to \$750, while the same drug (under a different company) remains at the same old price in Canada.

Lobbying, advertising, or buying out the competition

Even past the 20-year expiration of patents, companies can still rely on lobbying, branding, and aggressive advertising to produce profit. From 1998 to 2013, pharmaceutical lobbying interests were 42% larger than the second highest-paying industry (health insurance). The \$2.7 billion effort made up more than half of all health care lobbying expenditures and almost equaled the combined contributions of Big Oil (\$1.3 billion) and the defense industry (\$1.5 billion).³⁸ An even greater financial commitment is made to advertising. The United States and

New Zealand are the only 2 countries that allow prescription medications to be advertised on television. In 2012, nearly \$3.5 billion was invested in the United States in pharmaceutical marketing.³⁸ For every dollar spent on research, an average of >\$2 (sometimes up to \$19) is spent on marketing.³⁸ Nine out of 10 large pharmaceutical companies spend more on marketing than on research and development.⁴³

Finally, a recent trend in strategies that suppress access to generics involves drug companies' simply buying out competitor companies and increasing the prices of drugs several fold overnight.⁴⁴ Nothing changes in regard to the drug structure, properties, source of raw materials, laboratory work, human testing, or more expensive infrastructures. The only change is the owner of the drug. A recent example is Turing Pharmaceuticals acquiring pyrimethamine (Daraprim, a 62-year-old drug used to treat toxoplasmosis) as the sole US manufacturer, and raising the price of a tablet from \$13.50 to \$750.⁴⁵ A spokesperson for Valeant, a Canadian company notorious for this approach (it increased drug prices by at least 20% >120 times since 2011), explains it as follows: "Our duty to our shareholders is to maximize the value of the drugs."⁴⁴ But "value" here means what the market can bear, not the real value to patients. Valeant's approach of buying generic drugs and raising prices excessively has been recently highlighted as an extreme but increasing trend in drug companies' strategies.⁴⁶ Of note, in 2014, Valeant spent only 3% of sales on research and development but paid its top 5 executives 1.5% of sales.⁴⁷ Such marketing strategies unfortunately appear to have become a general trend: abandoning the dual mission of social corporate responsibility to both help patients and make profit in favor of a mission to maximize profits at any cost. We have moved far past the famous statement of George Merck, past president of Merck Company, that "medicine is for the people" and "not for the profits."⁴⁸

Strategies to delay the availability of affordable generics is a global problem

The issues discussed in this forum are not limited to the United States.

The European Commission (EC or commission) has examined settlements. It published a pharmaceutical sector inquiry in 2009 that concentrated on "practices which companies may use to block or delay generic competition as well as to block or delay the development of competing [brand] products."⁴⁹ The report found that 22% of settlements from 2000 to 2008 involved payments from the brand to the generic firm and a restriction on generic entry.⁴⁹ Since that time, the inquiry has been followed up by 5 monitoring exercises that generally found a reduction in pay-for-delay settlements. The most recent, published in 2014, found a reduction of settlements involving payment for delayed entry to 8%.⁵⁰

In addition to the monitoring exercises, the EC has also targeted individual companies. In June 2013, the commission announced that it would fine Lundbeck (roughly) €94 million and generic firms €52 million for violating Article 101 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union for agreeing "to delay the market entry of cheaper generic versions of Lundbeck's branded citalopram, a blockbuster antidepressant."⁵¹ In January 2015, the EC published a nonconfidential version of this decision in which it made clear that the agreements constituted an "infringement by object" because they "were by their very nature injurious to the proper functioning of normal competition."⁵² The commission also found that the agreements prohibited entry and "contained a transfer of value"; that they "did not resolve any patent dispute" but "postponed the issue raised by potential generic market entry"; and that the agreements "obtained results for Lundbeck that [it] could not have achieved by enforcing its process patents before the national courts."⁵²

In a second case, in July 2014, the EC fined Servier and generic rivals €427 million for settlements that delayed generic entry of perindopril, a blockbuster blood pressure medicine.⁵³ The EC stated that “between 2005 and 2007, virtually each time a generic company came close to entering the market, Servier and the company in question settled the challenge.”⁵³ In July 2015, the EC released a nonconfidential version of the decision and concluded that “Servier sought protection against generic entry by concluding five patent settlement agreements with the (most) advanced generic contenders” that “consisted of significant payments, or other inducements, to the generic companies, and the obligation for them not to challenge Servier’s patents and not to enter the market (directly or indirectly) for a number of years.”⁵⁴

Other countries also are starting to consider these settlement issues. In September 2014, the Canadian Competition Bureau released a paper entitled “Patent Litigation Settlement Agreements: A Canadian Perspective.”⁵⁵ In it, the bureau explained the difference between the regulatory regimes in Canada and the United States, such as “(1) the lack of a notification system in Canada, (2) the absence in Canada of a 180-day period of exclusivity for the first generic to challenge a brand’s patent, (3) particularities of [Canada’s Patented Medicine Notice of Compliance Regulations (PM(NOC))] prohibition proceedings, and (4) the potential for generics to receive damages from brands in Canada.”⁵⁵ The bureau concluded that these differences do not “diminish the role of competition analysis in reviewing potentially anticompetitive settlements.”⁵⁵ It stated that it would consider applying both civil and (for a more limited category of behavior) criminal liability to reverse-payment settlements.⁵⁵ Similar procedures examining reverse-payment settlements and imposing penalties were reported in Korea and other countries.^{56,57}

Europe has also considered the issues related to product hopping. In 2010, the European General Court upheld an EC finding that AstraZeneca had abused its dominant position by blocking and delaying market access to the generic version of the ulcer medication Losec. The Court found that AstraZeneca gave misleading information to patent offices so it could get a supplemental protection certificate, which provided an additional period of patent protection.⁵⁸ The court found that AstraZeneca deregistered capsule marketing authorizations to “delay and make more difficult” the marketing of generics.⁵⁸

A second example of product hopping is provided by the case involving Gaviscon, a drug used to treat heartburn and acid reflux. In 2011, the UK Office of Fair Trading found that Reckitt Benckiser abused a dominant position. Reckitt Benckiser’s objective was to “delay for as long as possible the introduction of a generic name” and to “replace/cannibalise all current . . . sales” with “the new patent protected variant.”⁵⁹ The UK office concluded that the company withdrawal of a profitable medicine was not “competition on the merits” but “tended to restrict competition or was capable of having that effect.”⁵⁹

In short, issues related to the strategies to delay the entry of affordable generics are a global, not a regional problem.

Conclusions

Profit at the expense of long-term utility to society seems to be a theme consistent with each of the brand drug company strategies

References

- Barrett L. Prescription Drug Use among Midlife and Older Americans. Washington, DC: AARP; 2005.
- Collins SR, Rasmussen PW, Doty MM, Beutel S. The rise in health care coverage and affordability since health reform took place. *Issue Brief (Commonw Fund)*. 2015;2:1-16.
- Schoen C, Osborn R, Squires D, Doty MM. Access, affordability, and insurance complexity are often worse in the United States compared to ten other countries. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2013; 32(12):2205-2215.
- Generic Pharmaceutical Association. Generic pharmaceutical savings reach highest-ever watermark of \$239 billion in 2013. <http://www.gphaonline.com>.

aimed at delaying, preventing, and suppressing the timely availability of affordable generic drugs in the United States. The pharmaceutical industry takes advantage of the complexity presented by the intersection of the patent laws, the antitrust laws, the Hatch-Waxman Act, and state drug product selection laws. The trend of high drug prices has recently “infected” generic companies that now appear to raise prices on old generic drugs to exorbitant levels without any of the old justifications (cost of research, cost benefit), simply because they can, in a drug market that seems to approach monopolistic levels. Patients, physicians, and health care experts should be vigilant and cognizant of these prevailing strategies that delay the availability of affordable generic drugs and should advocate for measures to lower drug prices (discussed elsewhere).^{40,60,61}

Corrective measures may be different in the United States and the rest of the world depending on existing laws. Some solutions in the United States include: (1) allowing Medicare to negotiate drug prices; (2) developing mechanisms to propose a “just” or fair price for drugs depending on the treatment “value”; (3) monitoring and penalizing pay-for-delay strategies that are anticompetitive (discussed earlier); (4) allowing transportation of drugs across the borders for personal use; (5) monitoring potential buyouts by generic companies to establish monopolies for drugs in small markets and increase prices beyond reasonable levels and without proper justifications (as in the extreme examples cited with Turing, Valiant, and others); (6) facilitating the steps, procedures, and costs associated with the introduction of generics and encouraging the presence of multiple (rather than few) generic companies; (7) considering (as in Canada) reasonable price boundaries for generics to encourage competition and to prevent price gouging; (8) asking drug companies to become more transparent about the cost of research and development in justifying the prices asked for particular drugs; (9) challenging weak patents at the Patent and Trademark Office; and (10) other solutions tailored to emerging problems. Globally, several of the previously mentioned solutions apply, with the additional factor of stronger government interventions, monitoring, and penalties for anticompetitive behaviors as discussed with several examples from Europe, Canada, Korea, and other nations.⁴⁹⁻⁵⁹ The essence of these measures is simple: reduce the cost of drugs and improve patient access and treatment security.

Authorship

Contribution: All authors have designed the research, provided analytical tools, analyzed data, and wrote the manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest disclosure: The authors declare no competing financial interests.

Correspondence: Hagop Kantarjian, Department of Leukemia, University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, 1515 Holcombe Blvd, Unit 0428, Houston, TX 77030; e-mail: hkantarjian@mdanderson.org.

- org/gpha-media/press/generic-pharmaceutical-savings-reach-highest-ever-watermark-of-239-billion-in-2013/. Accessed August 15, 2015.
5. 35 U.S.C. § 154.
 6. Drug Price Competition and Patent Term Restoration Act of 1984 (Hatch-Waxman Act), Pub. L. No. 98-417, 98 Stat. 1585 (codified as amended at 21 U.S.C. § 355 (2006)).
 7. Carrier M. Unsettling drug patent settlements: a framework for presumptive illegality. *Mich. L. Rev.* 2009;108:37-80.
 8. Hemphill CS, Sampat B. Drug patents at the Supreme Court. *Science* (2013);339:1386-1387.
 9. 130 Cong. Rec. 24427 (1984) (statement of Rep. Waxman).
 10. Leibowitz J. "Pay-for-Delay" settlements in the pharmaceutical industry: how Congress can stop anticompetitive conduct, protect consumers' wallets, and help pay for health care reform (the \$35 Billion Solution). <http://www.ftc.gov/speeches/leibowitz/090623payfordelayspeech.pdf>. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 11. Federal Trade Commission. Pay-for-delay: how drug company pay-offs cost consumers billions. A Federal Trade Commission staff study. <https://www.ftc.gov/reports/pay-delay-how-drug-company-pay-offs-cost-consumers-billions-federal-trade-commission-staff>. Accessed February 8, 2016.
 12. Federal Trade Commission. FY2013 report on branded drug firms' patent settlements with generic competitors. <https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2014/12/ftc-staff-issues-fy-2013-report-branded-drug-firms-patent>. Accessed August 7, 2015.
 13. U.S. PIRG; Community Catalyst. Top twenty pay-for-delay drugs. How drug industry payoffs delay generics, inflate prices and hurt consumers. <http://www.communitycatalyst.org/doc-store/publications/top-20-pay-for-delay-drugs.pdf>. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 14. Bureau of Competition. Agreements filed with the Federal Trade Commission under the Medicare Prescription Drug, Improvement, and Modernization Act of 2003. <https://www.ftc.gov/system/files/documents/reports/agreements-filed-federal-trade-commission-under-medicare-prescription-drug-improvement/141222mmafy13rpt-1.pdf>. Accessed August 7, 2015.
 15. *FTC v. Actavis, Inc.*, 133 S. Ct. 2223, 2231 (2013).
 16. *In re Cipro Cases I & II*, 61 Cal. 4th 116 (Cal. 2015).
 17. Complaint for Injunctive Relief, *FTC v. Cephalon, Inc.*, No. 08-cv-00244 (JDB) ¶ 4 (D.D.C. 2008).
 18. *King Drug Co. v. Cephalon, Inc.*, 2015 WL 356913, at *3 (E.D. Pa. Jan. 28, 2015).
 19. Ruiz RR, Thomas K. F.T.C. settles suit with drug maker. *New York Times*. May 29, 2015;B:1.
 20. Falconi M. Novartis manages to push back competition to leukemia drug in the U.S. *Wall Street Journal* (<http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052702304908304579563560797460496>). May 15, 2014. Accessed January 8, 2015.
 21. Stern V. Pay-for-delay deals increase cancer drug costs. *Pharmacy Practice News* (<http://www.pharmacypracticenews.com/Clinical/Article/02-14/Pay-for-Delay-Deals-Increase-Cancer-Drug-Costs/26006>). February 2014;41. Accessed February 8, 2016.
 22. *In re Loestrin 24 FE Antitrust Litig.*, 45 F. Supp. 3d 180 (D.R.I. 2014).
 23. *In re Effexor XR Antitrust Litig.*, 2014 WL 4988410 (D.N.J. Oct. 6, 2014).
 24. *In re Lipitor Antitrust Litig.*, 46 F. Supp. 3d 523 (D.N.J. 2014).
 25. Federal Trade Commission. Authorized generics: an interim report. <https://www.ftc.gov/sites/default/files/documents/reports/authorized-generics-interim-report-federal-trade-commission/p062105authorizedgenericsreport.pdf>. Accessed August 7, 2015.
 26. Federal Trade Commission. Authorized generic drugs: short-term effects and long-term impact (2011). <http://www.ftc.gov/sites/default/files/documents/reports/authorized-generic-drugs-short-term-effects-and-long-term-impact-report-federal-trade-commission/authorized-generic-drugs-short-term-effects-and-long-term-impact-report-federal-trade-commission.pdf>. Accessed August 13, 2015.
 27. Case Briefs. Mylan Pharmaceuticals, Inc. v. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Available at: <http://www.casebriefs.com/blog/law/patent-law/patent-law-keyed-to-adelman/the-hatch-waxman-act/mylan-pharmaceuticals-inc-v-u-s-food-and-drug-administration/>. Accessed February 8, 2016.
 28. Hemphill CS. An aggregate approach to antitrust: using new data and rulemaking to preserve drug competition. *Colum. L. Rev.* 2009;109(4): 629-688.
 29. Carrier MA. Eight reasons why "no-authorized-generic" promises constitute payment. *Rutgers U. L. Rev.* 2015;67:697-720.
 30. Vernaz N, Haller G, Girardin F, et al. Patented drug extension strategies on healthcare spending: a cost-evaluation analysis. *PLoS Med.* 2013; 10(6):e1001460.
 31. Michael A. Carrier, A Real-World Analysis of Pharmaceutical Settlements: The Missing Dimension of Product Hopping, 62 Fla. L. Rev. 1009 (2010).
 32. Downing NS, Ross JS, Jackevicius CA, Krumholz HM. Avoidance of generic competition by Abbott Laboratories' fenofibrate franchise. *Arch Intern Med.* 2012;172(9):724-730.
 33. Lapook J. Forced switch? Drug cos. develop maneuvers to hinder generic competition. CBS News (<http://www.cbsnews.com/news/drug-companies-develop-maneuvers-to-hinder-generic-competition/>). August 28, 2014. Accessed August 10, 2015.
 34. *New York v. Actavis PLC*, 787 F.3d 638 (2d Cir. 2015).
 35. Silverman E. Actavis and its forced switch could cost Medicare \$288M this year: study. *Wall Street Journal* (<http://blogs.wsj.com/pharmalot/2015/05/07/actavis-and-its-forced-switch-could-cost-medicare-288m-this-year-study/>). May 7, 2015. Accessed August 10, 2015.
 36. Belle Isle JW. Big Pharma's sneaky profit-boosting tactics. *LegalReader* (<http://www.legalreader.com/big-pharmas-sneaky-profit-boosting-tactics/>). June 10, 2015. Accessed August 10, 2015.
 37. Ed O. Sneaky ways to raise drug profits. *New York Times*. June 8, 2015;A:18.
 38. Drugwatch.com. Big Pharma. Available at: <http://www.drugwatch.com/manufacturer/>. Accessed February 8, 2016.
 39. *Mylan Pharmaceuticals v. Warner Chilcott*, 2015 WL 1736957 (E.D. Pa. Apr. 16, 2015).
 40. Kantarjian H, Mathisen MS, Lipton JH. Having "skin in the game" and allowing cross-border importation of drugs to lower high prices of cancer drugs. *JAMA Oncol.* 2015;1(6):729-730.
 41. Levitt, G. Online Pharmacies, Personal Drug Importation and Public Health. White Plains, NY; PharmacyChecker.com LLC; 2015.
 42. McCain J, Klobuchar A. Safe and affordable drugs from Canada Act of 2015. 114th Cong., 1st Sess. <https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/senate-bill/122/text>. Accessed August 10, 2015.
 43. Drugwatch.com. Pradaxa. Available at: <http://drugwatch.com/pradaxa/>. Accessed August 7, 2015.
 44. Rockoff J, Silverman E. Pharmaceutical companies buy rivals' drugs, then jack up the prices. *Wall Street Journal* (<http://www.wsj.com/articles/pharmaceutical-companies-buy-rivals-drugs-then-jack-up-the-prices-1430096431>). April 26, 2015. Accessed August 11, 2015.
 45. Painful pills. Sudden price rises for long-established drugs lead to calls for action. *Economist*. September 26, 2015;66-68.
 46. Pollack A, Tavernise S. A drug company's price tactics pinch insurers and consumers. *New York Times*. October 5, 2015;A:A1-B2.
 47. Morgenson G. Side effects of hijacking drug prices. *New York Times*. October 4, 2015;BU:1, 7.
 48. Merck/MSD. Our values and standards: the basis of our success. Code of conduct, edition III. https://www.merck.com/about/code_of_conduct.pdf. Accessed August 13, 2015.
 49. European Commission. Pharmaceutical Sector Inquiry Final Report 4, 268-85. Brussels, Belgium: European Commission; 2009.
 50. European Commission. 5th Report on the Monitoring of Patent Settlements (Period: January-December 2013). Brussels, Belgium: European Commission; 2014.
 51. European Commission. Antitrust: commission fines Lundbeck and other pharma companies for delaying market entry of generic medicine (2013). http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-13-563_en.htm. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 52. European Commission. Commission decision of June 19, 2013, Case AT.39226 – Lundbeck ¶¶ 6, 821, 1084. http://ec.europa.eu/competition/antitrust/cases/dec_docs/39226/39226_8310_11.pdf. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 53. European Commission. Antitrust: Commission fines Servier and five generic companies for curbing entry of cheaper versions of cardiovascular medicine (2014). http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_IP-14-799_en.htm. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 54. European Commission. Commission decision of July 9, 2014, Case AT.39612 – Perindopril (Servier) ¶ 7. http://ec.europa.eu/competition/antitrust/cases/dec_docs/39612/39612_11972_5.pdf. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 55. Canadian Competition Bureau. Patent litigation settlement agreements: a Canadian perspective (2014). <http://www.competitionbureau.gc.ca/eic/site/cb-bc.nsf/eng/03816.html>. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 56. Bell, J. South Korea fines GSK \$2.6M over pay-for-delay deal. *Law 360* (<http://www.law360.com/articles/279947/south-korea-fines-gsk-2-6m-over-pay-for-delay-deal>). October 24, 2011. Accessed November 30, 2015.
 57. OECD. Generic Pharmaceuticals. Note by Korea. [http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=DAF/COMP/WD\(2014\)58&docLanguage=En](http://www.oecd.org/officialdocuments/publicdisplaydocumentpdf/?cote=DAF/COMP/WD(2014)58&docLanguage=En). Accessed February 8, 2016.
 58. Duns J, Duke A, Sweeney B, eds. Comparative Competition Law. Cheltenham, United Kingdom: Edward Elgar Publishing; 2015.
 59. Office of Fair Trading. Decision of the Office of Fair Trading: "Abuse of a dominant position by Reckitt Benckiser Healthcare (UK) Limited and Reckitt Benckiser Group plc." Decision No. CA98/02/2011 ¶ 6.162. London, United Kingdom: Office of Fair Trading; 2011.
 60. Kantarjian H, Rajkumar SV. Why are cancer drugs so expensive in the United States, and what are the solutions? *Mayo Clin Proc.* 2015;90(4): 500-504.
 61. Tefferi A, Kantarjian H, Rajkumar SV, et al. In support of a patient-driven initiative and petition to lower the high price of cancer drugs. *Mayo Clin Proc.* 2015;90(8):996-1000.